MVCC PA Executive Board Meeting Minutes

December 5, 2002 

Present: Pres. Ellis Searles, Marie Czarnecki, Mike Donaruma, Sam Drogo, Art Friedberg, Colleen Kehoe-Robinson, Gene Militello, Bill Perrotti, Luther Reidel, Dennis Rahn, and Jim Smrtic. Also newsletter editor, Cynthia Villanti.
1.
Approval of 11/7/02 minutes:



1st Art Friedberg



2nd Mike Donaruma



Carried unanimously. 

2.
President’s report

a) Community College Conference (11/15-17)

Nine PA members attended: Marie Czarnecki, Julie Dewan, Steve Getchell, Gene Militello, Ron Miller, Margaret Reilly, Ellis Searles, Rich Stempien, and Cynthia Villanti. Cynthia Villanti was elected chair of the NYSUT Distance Ed Committee and presented the report in a general session.

b) LAP

The team collected surveys. Results are being compiled.

c) Mohawk Valley Builders Exchange/ “Coaches vs. Cancer” dinner (12/9)

Via e-mail, the Executive Board approved sending two PA representatives.

d) “Educators Meet Legislators” video

Ron Miller will work with Pres. Searles to make a montage of clips.

e) New York Teacher coverage; NYSUT website feature

The PA has been featured in the latest edition of the New York Teacher: there is coverage of our contract settlement and of Cynthia Villanti and Ellis Searles at the Community College Conference.  The PA is also featured on the NYSUT website.

f) Local Presidents’ Council (11/21/02) 

Bill Perrotti attended. The Divine Brothers are still on strike. Admission to the Holiday Open House for NYSUT local leaders will be a toy for the children of the striking workers.

g) NYSUT Regional Office Holiday Party  (12/19)

4-9 p.m. for active union members.

3.
Treasurer’s report

a) Audit Committee Report

Treasurer Mike Donaruma presented his response to the president and past president.  

Motion for the president and past president to review the audit and response and provide a summary to the board:


1st Dennis Rahn


2nd Sam Drogo


Carried unanimously.

4.
Committee reports

a)
Community Outreach

Chair Luther Reidel reported on the three major holiday fundraisers and the committee members responsible: 

· Collection of items for Utica Food Bank -- Steve Getchell

· Holiday get-together with 50/50 raffle to benefit families of striking workers for Divine Brothers -- Luther Reidel , Julie Lewis, Cynthia Villanti

· Donations to Steven-Swan Humane Society -- Jessica Basi.

Cynthia Villanti has prepared a flyer and will put notices in the bulletin boards. Luther Reidel will send out e-mail announcements.

b)
Education and Training

Chair Jim Smrtic 

· reported on the successful PA lecture featuring guest speaker Ron Sarner, Vice President of SUNY. Jim was asked to consider the follow-up questions raised by Mike Sewall at the last Executive Board meeting.

· requested suggestions from the board for future training sessions. Ideas included: a speaker on labor history in higher education from the Cornell School of Labor Relations; sessions explaining new provisions in the contract; and a session explaining the deduction, etc. lines on paycheck.

· said information from the LAP survey should provide further ideas.

c)
Grievance

· A grievance on teaching load has gone to arbitration.

· A grievance issue on discipline was resolved.

· There are a number of questions on other items being examined.

d)
Internal Communications

· Entries from PAnorama are being selected for the NYSUT newsletter contest.

· The winner of the PA Scholarship is Iskra Ivanova Ivanova. Five out of eight committee members ranked her number one. She will be honored at the PA luncheon.

e)
Member Services

· First VP and Chair Gene Militello reported that his committee is planning the luncheon the Friday prior to the start of classes, January 17th. The committee recommended it be free to PA members and retirees.

Motion to approve:

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd Colleen Kehoe-Robinson 

Carried unanimously.

Retirees will be sent invitations. It was also decided that the plaques honoring the retirees should be given at the luncheon instead of the picnic since most retirements will now fall at the end of the year. Art Friedberg will order the plaques.

· Jennifer Frisbee is a new member.

f) Negotiations

· We are awaiting approval of the contract by the County Board of Legislature. It passed through the Education and Youth and the Ways and Means Committees unanimously.

· Note Blue Cross/Blue Shield cards were issued as a result of change in state law, but the prescription portion will change to Maxor on January 1st. 

Political Action

a) President Searles reported that she attended the latest meeting of the Oneida County Board of Legislators to witness her husband, PA member Dr. George J. Searles, receive a commendation from the legislators acknowledging his award as Carnegie Professor of the Year for New York State.  Although Ellis Searles did not attend in the capacity of the PA president, she was nevertheless acknowledged before the legislature by County Executive Ralph Eannace in her role as PA president, reminding the legislators that she is a regular presence at CBOL meetings and of the “Educators Meet Legislators Program,” which highlight s the quality programs at MVCC. The CBOL gave The Carnegie Professor a standing ovation.

b) The invitation to county legislators to a reception and basketball games has been postponed until January until after the vote on the contract.

h)
Research and Records

President Searles asked chair Colleen Kehoe-Robinson to gather history on the 

PA to be shared with NYSUT. Jim Dyer’s article in PAnorama on early 

negotiations got responses from Bob Jastrab, Al Christensen , and Dave 


McCarthy. Board members should suggest names of “old timers” to the chair.

5.
Old business

a)
Web page cost increase. 

Dreamscape has been continued for this year. The PA is looking into a cheaper 


server for next year.

 6.  New business

a) Benefits Trust Fund

President Searles presented to the board a written report and recommendations from the PA Committee for the Creation of the Benefits Trust, dated 12/5/02. A copy of the report is attached to the minutes. 

Motion to create a trust named “The MVCC Professional Association Benefits Trust Fund” and approve the recommendations: 

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd Art Friedberg

Carried unanimously.

Motion to appoint the following five (5) trustees: Sam Drogo, Paul Halko, Ron Miller, Julie Dewan, and Ellis Searles.

1st Dennis Rahn

2nd Luther Reidel

Carried unanimously.

President Searles said the PA Committee for the Creation of the Benefits Trust also recommends that the trustees appoint Mike Donaruma as Fund Treasurer and Marie Czarnecki as Fund Secretary. They would be employees of the trust and not trustees. 

b) VOTE/COPE

Bill Perrotti would like the entire Executive Board to participate. He then hopes to get full participation from the reps so that in the in the spring semester he can ask the full membership to participate as has the leadership. Forty percent of funds can come back to fund local activities. There are strict guidelines for use of funds. 

Bill is checking information with Alan Lubin, NYSUT Executive Vice President, and then will send a letter to the membership to educate everyone about VOTE/COPE. Political Action could serve as a VOTE/COPE committee. 

7.   Adjournment by general acclamation.

Attachment: 

Benefits Fund Committee Report

Addendum per e-mail: 

The Executive Board approved expenditure of funds from the Members Services budget for the Holiday Party as this is a joint effort of Member Services and Community Outreach.





Respectfully submitted,

Marie Czarnecki, PA Secretary
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